California State University Dominguez Hills

Academic Senate Minutes

February 6, 2008 (Amended)
Voting Members Present: Best, Bordinaro, Erbe, Fawver, Ferris, Fisher, Furtado, Furusa, García, Gould, Hancock, Harvard-Hinchberger, Heinze-Balcazar, Herbert, Jacobs, Kalayjian, Kravchak, Malamud, McCarthy, Murrey, Needham, Pawar, Russo, Sneed, Wang, and Weber.

Voting Members Absent:  Berlin, Bohman, Clark, D’Amore, Faraji, Ganezer, Jones, Kaplan, Kowalski, Levine, Papa, Park, Vanterpool, Welch, and Zoerner.

Ex-Officio Members Present:  Arasimowicz, Bergmann, Blue, Bradfield, Cook, García, Gordon, M., Hohm, Maki, Parham, Robles, and Wiley.
Guests:  Karber, Moy, and Saks.

1.
The meeting was called to order at 2:30 p.m.

2.
The agenda was amended and approved MSP.

3.
The minutes were approved with minor amendments MSP.

TC:  3:00 p.m. Margaret Blue- Collegiate Learning Assessment

Blue reported that the Collegiate Learning Assessment (CLA) is part of the Voluntary Student Assessment (VSA).  The Chancellor’s Office in consultation with the state-wide senate has decided to participate in VSA.  The back drop for this move is concern nationally among college and universities that the federal government or state government will become prescriptive in determining assessment/accountability methodologies.  Much of this stems from the Spelling Commission Report.

She said that in the academy we have relied on accrediting bodies to provide for this assessment, but that is changing as the government attempts to play an increasing intrusive role.  It is better that we play an active role in determining assessment measures and methodologies than to have them placed on us.

Blue said that the Voluntary Student Assessment attempts to address three areas:  

· Student and family information

· Student Engagement (NSSE)

· Student learning outcomes (CLA)

CLA is a value-added measurement which should be particularly good for our campus.  Alexander Astin, who some of you heard this year, is a fan of the value-added measurement, particularly for campuses such as this one.

Blue said that with regard to the process we need to assess FTF and then seniors who began as FTF or Transfer lower division students on this campus and are within a semester or summer of graduating.  The test takes approximately 2 hours – most FTF finished in less time.  There is an embedded mini SAT and we can ask 10 questions of the seniors.  These questions will relate to retention.  We have already assessed the appropriate number of FTF by using some of the UNV 101 courses this past fall.

Now we must assess the seniors.  This is a much more difficult task as they are not all in one or two classes together.  We need your assistance as faculty to help us encourage their participation.  

We have identified those students who meet the criteria – now we just need to convince them to participate.   We have devised a number of incentives – including $$$

This could also be of assistance to majors.  The test measures writing skills, argument making and breaking and analysis.  So you might particularly want to encourage your students to participate if invited.  There will be an invitation from President García sent to the qualifying students.

Action Reading Item-Executive Resolution 08-01 in Memory of Dr. Rodney Butler-Fawver read the resolution honoring the life and memory of Dr. Rodney Butler our colleague and Senate Chair.  There was a motion to approve the resolution by acclamation.  MSP.
Executive Reports

Chair’s Report-Kate Fawver- Fawver reported that the WASC review team will visit February 13-15, 2008.  She said that she has been requested by Naomi Moy in the University Library to please encourage faculty to submit curriculum vitaes, visual presentations such as photos, book covers, music clips, videos, powerpoints, to nmoy@csudh.edu by the end of this week. The display, appropriately titled “a Directory of Awards, Scholarly Works, and Creative Activities”  will open to the public on Feb, 13 in Loker Student Union, Ballroom C from 5-7.
Fawver reported that the presidential inauguration will be on May 2, 2008 and an email has been sent out asking faculty to save the date.  All faculty, full, part-time, and emeriti are invited to attend and join the processional.
Fawver reported that in January the provost search committee continued to screen applications in an effort to narrow down the candidates for a list of finalists to interview in person. Initial meetings are scheduled to take place in February 2008. 
Fawver reported that the executive committee met twice in December and January to discuss the correct procedure and mechanism for future elections.  The parliamentarian will elaborate more on the chair’s election in her report. 

Fawver reported that in January 2008, Statewide senator Rudy Vanterpool began the Faculty Early Retirement Program and duly informed the Executive committee that he would be absent until August 2008.   Section II F of the Bylaws states that in the absence of a state-wide senator, the chair of the senate will serve in the position until a new election which will be held between April 1 and May 1. 

Parliamentarian Report-Pat Kalayjian-Kalayjian went over the Senate bylaws that address the senate chair elections and what to do if a senate chair needs to be elected before a term is up. Kalayjian reported that the Executive Committee had several discussions about what the best way of proceeding would be.  The Executive Committee decided to hold the senate election during the regularly scheduled election times between April 1 and May 1.  Gould said that he had no objections as one of the authors of the bylaws.
Kalayjian also reported that the search committee for the CSU Foundation Director needed 2 faculty to serve.  Irene Osisioma and Cathy Jacobs were nominated and elected.  MSP.
Kalayjian also reported that the Senate Election Committee needed to elect one person to serve.  Kaz Kowalski was nominated and elected.  MSP.
EPC Report-Cathy Jacobs-Jacobs reported that her committee is working to draft a resolution to recruit students with International Baccalaureate Credits to allow us to accept a certain amount of units from them.  
FPC Report-Munashe Furusa-PTE’s-Furusa presented to the senate a draft copy of the new PTE instrument.  He reported that his committee has done a lot of research on the instrument, and he wanted feedback from the senate.  Kaplan asked what was wrong with the original and why are we changing?  Sneed said that he liked #7 on the original form better. He also said that the Likert scale should read 5 being highest and 1 being lowest.  Malamud suggested a smiley face for the highest reading, and an optional question as well.  Needham said that she liked #7 on the old form and that the assessment is a confusing word and we need to add words to explain.  Furtado wondered how students might perceive neutral and we should give them opportunities to make a response.  Gould does not like the word “assessment” and we should change it to “evaluation”, Best suggested using the words “assignments and evaluations”.  Sneed said that at other schools they retype the comments and the PTE’s are linked to student I.D. Blue said that would be a violation of what we tell students, and Gould said that the forms should be anonymous if that is what we tell students they are.  Sneed said that the ID should not go back to the professor just the GPA.
Statewide Senate Report-Caroline Bordinaro-See attachment at the end of the minutes.
Interim Provost’s Report-Sam Wiley- Wiley thanked Fawver for the reading of Rod Butler’s resolution.  He said that there will be life after WASC and it will be BEAMS which is the acronym for Building Engagement and Attainment for Minority Students.  Wiley reported that there have been 8 monographs published and that our campus is being featured as one of exemplary programs in the United States.  Our campus will be hosting an event for BEAMS on March 25, 2008.

Wiley reported that the new acting director of the Women’s Resource Center is Ivonne Heinze-Balcazar.  Wiley said that the university will be working to bring the center in alignment with the other academic programs on the campus.

Wiley reported that the search for the Director of the Center for Teaching and Learning is on hold.  He said that Doug Borcoman and Jim Cooper have agreed to continue in their current roles while the search is deferred.  Wiley also reported that the university will not be freezing any faculty searches.  

Wiley reported that with regard to enrollment we are 200 FTE ahead from last year.  He said that we only needed to meet last year’s numbers, and it looks like we may end up with 100 FTES more than what we anticipated.  This will bring us additional student fee resources.

President’s Report-Millie García- Points of Pride

García reported that we have many successful alumni of CSUDH, including Judge Scott M. Gordon, Commissioner, Superior Court of California who received in 1980 a BS degree in Public Administration from our university; and Karen Bass, Assemblywoman, Majority Floor Leader who received her BA in 1990 from our university in Health Science.
García reported that the Honorary Degree recipients would be Tavis Smiley and Monica Lozano.  She also reported that the “Get Out The Vote” rally was a great success and that actress Erika Alexander would like to attend CSUDH after visiting the campus that day.
García said that the Daily Breeze covered the exhibit of Long Beach architecture by Louise Ivers in a one page spread.  García also reported that we have 30 legislative aides on our campus.
The President reported with regard to building community that customer service will be a focus and that a phone guide will be implemented.  
The President also discussed the upcoming WASC visit and encouraged everyone to participate in the open forums that will be held.  The President also thanked everyone who worked on the WASC report.

The President reported on enrollment management and said that students are to be courted from impacted campuses like CSU Long Beach and CSU Fullerton.  She said that a letter is being prepared from her inviting them to attend CSUDH and there will be a phone number dedicated for information.  García said that one always remembers a personal touch and that is what is going to be implemented and led by Dr. Boice Bowman.  The President also reported that the search is underway for the VP of Planning and Enrollment Management which is being chaired by Dean Maki.
The President reported on fiscal responsibility and said that the Governor’s proposed budget looks at $386.1 million which includes $73.2 million to avoid 10% increase.  She said that the CSUDH impact includes $2.8 million structural deficit and this new cut of $3.2-3.4 million cut for 2008-09.

Open Forum:  Kaplan congratulated President García for being from a city that won the super bowl.  Gould announced that the Emeriti faculty are giving away a $5,000.00 Faculty Legacy Fund Award and the deadline is February 29, 2008.  Please let faculty know about this.  Weber announced that on February 25, 2008 at 5:30 p.m. in the Loker Student Union Augustus Aquire will be speaking.
Respectfully Submitted By

Mary Brooks, Chair’s Assistant


Kate Fawver, Chair, Academic Senate

Academic Senate of the California State University

Faculty Affairs Committee

Report, Wednesday, January 16, 2008
1. Report from Gail Brooks, Interim VC, Human Resources

a. Presented “A Strategic Vision for Human Resources”. The document also includes goal statements for CSU HR in response to the statewide auditor’s report. (paper copy available from C. Bordinaro)
b. Brooks noted that it is too early to know the impact of the budget on HR in the CSU. Both CFA and CSUEU contracts are contingent upon funding consistent with the Compact; that failing, negotiations may re-open on those contracts.
2. Report from John Travis, CFA

a. Discussions on the first year equity program are concluding and the program should be implemented in a short time. The second year equity program will hopefully build on the first year program and be resolved more quickly. Other committees (workload, salary structure, etc.) resulting from the contract are continuing to make slow progress. 
b. CFA continues to have concerns over the workload implications that might result from VSA.  
c. CFA has recently been focusing on the state budget. CFA will work with CSU administration to advocate for resources for the system. The governor’s budget would have disastrous consequences for the CSU. The governor’s proposed budget would activate the trigger to re-open the CFA-CSU contract; CFA will not seek to re-open and is encouraging the CSU to do the same.
d. CFA has taken a support position on Prop 93 and an oppose position on Prop 92.
e. Regarding the Joint Task Force on Patents and Technology Transfer, John believes that IP is in the scope of bargaining and the policy has to be negotiated with CFA before implementation.  

3. Report from Beth Ambos, AVC Research Initiatives and Partnerships
Beth offered a report on the work of the “Joint Task Force on Patents and Technology Transfer.”  This draft document is based on an earlier draft, which was sent to FA before.  The committee was formed last spring.  Half of the members were appointed by the ASCSU, and the rest by the administration.  The task force has developed several core principles.  It also has defined “net revenue”.  Beth went through the document explaining each Core Principle and answered questions. (document available on request from C. Bordinaro)
4. Information and Discussion Items/Resolutions

a. Report from Margy Merryfield, Senior Director of Academic HR: Reported that the BOT will be responding to the recent audit of campus hiring practices. Task forces will likely be formed to develop system wide practice guidelines. It was noted that the ASCSU recently passed a resolution related to searches for administrators (AS-2699/FA 2005 Searches for Campus Administrators in the California State University System). FAC will request that faculty should be included on task forces developing guidelines for faculty hiring.
b. Resolution in Support of International Perspectives in CSU Education (first reading):  The resolution was revised and approved by the committee. (paper copy available from C. Bordinaro)
c. Reaffirmation of AS-2634-03/FA Faculty Role in Academic Restructuring and Program Discontinuance:  The committee discussed past ASCSU resolutions on this issue.  The committee decided to ask the Executive Committee to send a letter to local campuses and ask them to consider the issue.

d. Joint Task Force on Patents and Technology Transfer – Draft Statement on Core Principles (discussion and feedback):  FAC will encourage CFA involvement in the development and implementation of the core principles and policies.

e. New Foreign Travel Accident Policy:  Members noted a lack of clarity in the handout.  FAC will get more information for further discussion. (further information available from C. Bordinaro)

f. The Voluntary System of Accountability/The Collegiate Learning Assessment (CLA):  CFA is watching the system to gauge the impact on faculty workload.  Lorie Roth reported that all campuses (with the exception of Pomona) participated in the program last fall (100 students took the assessment on each campus).  The results will be posted on line with the results from other institutions.  Some FA members voiced their concerns about technical issues and reliability of the test and also the fact that the Chancellor’s Office decided to join the coalition without proper consultation with faculty.  Lorie believes there is no faculty workload issue in the program.  Caroline voiced her concerns about using the computers and other equipment and also class time for the test, which might impact the smooth operation of faculty and staff work.  The committee decided to refer the issue to AA.
g. **FERP faculty rights and responsibilities:  Some faculty entering FERP have complaints about problems such as losing their offices, phone numbers, etc.  FAC members will draft a resolution on this issue and bring it to the next meeting.

Statewide Senate Plenary Meeting Report 

January 2008
(Items of particular importance to CSUDH faculty indicated with **)

1. Several resolutions were passed, including: 

a. Drops, Withdrawals, Incompletes, and Repeats acknowledges the report from the task force and opposes three specific recommendations. It should be noted that this resolution has changed significantly based upon feedback received since the last plenary in that support for nine recommendations was deleted and opposition to three principles was added.  
b. Distinctive Universities and Campuses: The Autonomy of Individual Institutions in a Multi-Institutional System 

c. Protecting Academic Freedom of CSU Area Studies Programs deplores outside groups’ efforts to impose agendas upon our universities and expresses support for academic freedom.
d. Response to a Board of Trustees (BOT) September 2007 Agenda Item – “CSU Remediation Policies and Practices: Overview and Prospects” commends the development of guiding principles but calls for processes and data collection on the issue and campus discretion rather than the imposition of system policies. It also endorses eight of the principles and offers clarifying commentary on several. 
e. **Graduate Business Fees opposes the fee, endorses fee-related principles, and suggests that discipline faculty work to address the problems of program funding. http://www.calstate.edu/acadsen/Records/Resolutions/2007-2008/2825.shtml
f. Role and Responsibilities of the CSU Doctorate in Education Advisory Committee recommends the adoption of the proposed advisory committee.
g. Commendation for Patrick Lenz recognizes the exemplary work Patrick has done for the CSU in working in the area of state funding. His collegial, cooperative approach was lauded. He leaves the CSU to begin his new job as a Vice President for the UC.
h. Response to Governor’s Budget Recommendations makes the case for restoring funds proposed to be cut from the CSU budget. (See item on budget below). http://www.calstate.edu/acadsen/Records/Resolutions/2007-2008/2831.shtml
The last two items were passed with a waiver of a first reading.  Copies of these and other past resolutions can be found at http://www.calstate.edu/AcadSen/Records/Resolutions/. 
2. Several other resolutions were introduced during the plenary. They will be taken up at our next meeting in March after allowing campuses time to review them and provide feedback. (paper copies available from C. Bordinaro)
a. **Support of Internationalization of CSU Educational Programs calls for language supporting international programs to be included in the new system strategic plan, urges campuses to do the same, and endorses an internationalization of the curriculum and the inclusion of language learning, global understanding and cultural competencies. 
b. Change to Academic Senate Bylaws clarifies existing language, renames one standing committee, adds specific charges to standing committees, and realigns charges to the standing committees. 
c. **Support of the Doctorate in Nursing Practice in the CSU urges the Chancellor and BOT to seek degree authorization, affirms a faculty role in the programs, calls for adherence to national standards, requests that the CSU secure funding, and commends CSU leadership for their efforts in this regard. 
d. **The Collegiate Learning Assessment (CLA) supports accountability in principle and calls for evaluation of instruments used for assessment. 
e. **Criteria for Evaluating System wide Program Fee Proposals proposes guidelines for use by the Board of Trustees when considering increasing system wide program fees. This expands upon the principles contained in the Graduate Business Fee resolution above. 
f. Support for the California State University Request to Delay Implementation of the New State Mandated Teacher Performance Assessments supports the Chancellor’s efforts to delay the implementation of SB 1209, pending provision of funding for implementation. 
3. There are several issues of potential interest to the campus.

a. Report from Executive Vice Chancellor Gary Reichard
i. Despite a cut of the $30m designated for technology improvements, the Transforming Course Design project is moving forward. http://www.calstate.edu/ats/transforming_course_design/.  General chemistry and remedial math are the courses chosen for redesign. Interested faculty members should contact their provost office if they wish to participate. Stipends and/or assigned time are available to support these efforts. Each campus will have the opportunity to receive funds for this purpose. 

ii. There is great interest for continuing development of on-line degree programs (see item below). The primary factor in developing these programs should be increased access, not cost savings. 

iii. The Access to Excellence report is now in its third draft. The Steering Committee and consultant were very attentive to the feedback received and this feedback was extensively reflected in this draft. After a public review period beginning in approximately a month, it is expected that the Board will adopt this report as the system strategic plan in May after a first reading in March http://www.calstate.edu/acadaff/system_strategic_planning/index.shtml .
iv. The launch of new EdD programs continues. Four campuses are slated to begin next fall and four more in 2009. 

v.  The CSU remains committed to Voluntary Systems of Accountability (VSA). All campuses completed the administration of the Collegiate Learning Assessment (CLA) this fall. It is likely that the Chancellor’s Office will host a conference on using the CLA in the classroom for faculty. Measures of “public good” will be reported by all campuses this spring. The CSU is considered a national leader in this movement http://www.aascu.org/accountability/ . 
vi. On February 22nd, there will be a conference for faculty interested in applied oceanic research. This is an opportunity to seek joint funding and coordinate research efforts. 

vii. The CSU is active in the American Diploma Project which aims to increase college readiness and workforce preparation. 

b. Stephanie Brasley, Manager of Information Literacy Initiatives, reported on system efforts to improve student skills in locating and evaluating information. Largely due to CSU efforts in this area, WASC now requires information literacy be addressed in the accreditation process. The I-Skills Assessment was discussed.  
c. Report from John Travis (CFA): He focused on the negotiated faculty equity program. He also mentioned that Prop 92 (CCC Initiative) appears to be leading in the polls.  
d. Report from Faculty Trustee Craig Smith 

i. He indicated that decreased federal Pell grant funding may result in adjustments to the CSU fee financial aid set-aside (currently, 33% of all fees go to funding increased financial aid). 

ii. He reported that the 2006 faculty hiring cycle was relatively successful for the CSU.  

iii. Dr. Smith continues to work for increased compensation and support for department chairs. 

e. Report from Chancellor Reed 
i. State fiscal crises seem to be occurring at closer intervals. 

ii. The legislature is currently working on mid-year cuts for the current fiscal year but so far the CSU has been spared from any proposals to cut current year funding. On some campuses, searches are being cancelled and lay-off notices sent out in anticipation of cuts. http://www.calstate.edu/pa/news/2008/budget_release.shtml
iii. The other segments of higher education are also facing dramatic cuts for next year. Higher education is a high priority for the state but the state of the economy and health care continue to be foremost in people’s minds. 

iv. The methodology used to come up with the Governor’s proposed cut to the CSU budget was to take the proposed amount of compact funding, add enrollment growth funding and cut 10% from the total. This adds up to approximately $312.9 million in unallocated cuts in state funding. 

v. The Chancellor urged all members of the CSU family to be united in our appeals to Sacramento and to keep two numbers prominent in their discussions and presentations: $312.9million is the proposed 10% cut from the state’s allocation. We should tell everyone what the ramifications to the CSU would be from a cut of this magnitude. The other number $73.2million —the amount the state will need to provide the CSU to “buy out” the student fee increase next year under Compact guidelines. 

vi. There health care costs and other mandatory employee and other costs that continue to climb, putting increased pressure on the CSU budget.

vii. The Chancellor hoped that all members of the CSU family can agree on the message to be sent out to the public, elected officials and the media: 1) a 10% cut will affect access (about 10,000 students), 2) it will affect California’s workforce, including many critical job categories, and it will affect our laudable progress in access for underrepresented students.

viii.   We are attempting to manage enrollment by reducing the application period for freshman but not by limiting access to upper-division transfer students. 

f. Report from Roberto Torres (CSSA liaison)
i. CSSA will be voting soon on a textbook accessibility resolution (intended to allow students with disabilities more time for accommodation). 

ii. They are also looking at student-only parking and parking fees. It is unclear whether CSSA will oppose or support the fee increase. 

iii. There is a lot of debate surrounding Prop 92 and CSSA will likely not take a stand on the proposition. 

g. The CSU admissions application deadline has been set at February 1st for next year’s new freshmen only. However, to recognize individual campus exigencies, the deadline has been extended to March 1st for the following campuses: Bakersfield, Dominquez Hills, East Bay, Los Angeles, Monterey Bay, Sacramento, and Santa Barbara. 

h. A system wide General Education affinity group will meet for the first time on February 28th at LAX.  Each campus has been invited to send one administrator and one faculty member involved in general education. Proposed changes to EO 595 are likely to come forward to ASCSU at the next plenary. 

i. On-line Degree Programs The CSU has more graduate on-line programs than undergraduate (circa five currently). There is great system interest in increasing undergraduate on-line offerings and coordinating efforts across the system. CSU East Bay has done some impressive work in this area that may benefit other campuses. Given the inability of the state to construct new campuses across the state, this effort is one key to ensuring access. 

j. **The Faculty Affairs Committee is working on the issue of rights, responsibilities and support of FERP faculty. Campus feedback on the rights and responsibilities of FERP faculty is being solicited. 

Respectfully submitted January 31, 2008 by Caroline Bordinaro, cbordinaro@csudh.edu
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